SWANTON PLANNING COMMISSION
One Academy St., P.O. Box 711
Swanton, Vermont 05488-0711
Tel. (802) 868-3325, Fax. (802) 868-4957
Email: swanza@swantonvermont.org
July 8, 2015

PUBLIC MEETING

SWANTON PLANNING COMMISSION

The Swanton Planning Commission held a public meeting at 7:00 PM on Tuesday, July 8, 2015 at the Swanton Town Offices, 1 Academy Street for the following purpose:

To meet with representatives of the Northwest Regional Planning Commission to discuss revisions and updates to the “Swanton Town and Village Municipal Plan” which was previously adopted on August 31, 2010. Discussion will be focused upon proposed Chapter 6 (“Compatibility”) and also proposed Chapter 5 (“Implementation”). The Planning Commission will also continue to review recent findings and recommendations of the Swanton Community Visit and incorporate certain recommendations into the plan. Northwest Regional Planning Commission will also complete an enhanced consultation with the Planning Commission.
Present:


Jim Hubbard

Ed Daniel


Andy Larocque


Ross Lavoie (entered 7:27 p.m.)


Taylor Newton, NRPC


Yaasha Wheeler, Secretary


Ron Kilburn, Zoning Administrator


David Jescavage, Town Administrator

Present:

Adam Paxman

Brian Savage, Swanton representative
Marianna Gamache, Swanton representative
Dustin Degree, senator 

Pat Messier

Dustin & Christine Lang

Sarah Ferguson

Melodie McLane

Mary Anne Duell

Ricky Doe

Tyrell & Erynn Boudreau

Mr. Hubbard called the meeting to order at 7:12 p.m. He explained the purpose of the meeting and summarized the Planning Commission’s work on the plan for the last 10 months.
Mrs. Lang came forward and presented. She explained that on June 20th the residents of Swanton hill had learned of the March 17th presentation of Travis Belisle and his proposed wind farm to the Selectboard. She explained that Mr. Belisle planned to have up to seven windmills, larger than those in Georgia, and at three times closer than those in Georgia. The adjoining homeowners were told that the property values would not be affected, nor would noise be an issue. However, the noise of the turbines had reduced property values on the Georgia ridge. The Swanton area would be affected, including Fairfield Pond, with its many camps. The group was looking for the Planning Commission to add language to their plan to address wind power, especially since Mr. Belisle appeared to be trying to “fast track” the project for completion by the end of summer 2016.
Mr. Hubbard informed her that the Planning Commission was quite willing to take testimony and gather guidance from Northwest Regional Planning Commission. He added that there was only so much the Planning Commission could do, but they were happy to work with the public, and added that the process of amending the plan took time.
Mr. Newton explained that NRPC was aiding Swanton in revising the Town Municipal Plan. The town was hoping to adopt a new plan before the old plan expired, and before grant opportunities were lost. To do that, there had to be a strict schedule for adoption. To ensure that there was local adoption (one hearing with the Planning Commission and two hearings with the Joint Legislative Body) as well as regional adoption. With something as large a scope as wind power, it would be very tough to squeeze into the plan before the official adoption. However, the Planning Commission had put an action item on its planning schedule to attempt to identify locations for renewable energy and put language into the plan. The PC immediately wanted to discuss renewable energy options after the adoption of the revision.
The only time to amend the plan significantly would be on September 12th before the hearing with the Joint Legislative Body. None of the municipal planners in the region strongly addressed renewable energy.
Ross Lavoie entered the hearing at 7:27 p.m.
Mr. Hubbard stated that it was important not to fall out of compliance with the town plan, the deadline of which was September 30th, and the adoption of which allowed for the town to receive state funds. Because the Planning Commission had had no public input on wind power, they had decided to address the issue after the adoption of the revision. He explained the time requirements of the process.
Mr. Newton explained the Public Service Board process. When an applicant applied to the PSB, the municipality and abutting landowners would be notified of the pre-application, which occurred 45 days prior to the decision and during which a hearing could be held. Ideally, the municipality submitted comments to the applicant during the 45 day window, though that did not preclude them from submitting such comments afterward. The statue required the PSB to meet a “substantial deference” (in other words, defer to the town plan). Many towns felt that the PSB did not respect their plan, but that was what was supposed to happen. The bylaws were not looked at, only the plan. The municipality would have some kind of voice in the process, and it was important for the community to remain involved in the Selectboard and Planning Commission.
Mr. Hubbard asked for input from the representatives. Mr. Savage deferred to Marianna Gamache, who sat on the Natural Resources and Energy Committee. Ms. Gamache said that the committee decided to talk about wind power in January. The desire of the chair and many members of the committee was to basically ensure that the PSB could not be overruled by towns and Planning Commissions. She recommended a joint Selectboard and Planning Commission meeting in which a knowledgeable person could give a comprehensive overview on the issue. Mr. Hubbard agreed that it was the Planning Commission’s desire to have such joint meetings with other municipal boards.
Ms. Gamache said that the volunteer presenter had suggested a joint meeting, but if that would not be practical in the short run, then that person would be comfortable to address just the Planning Commission.
Senator Dustin Degree said there was a push to give local communities more say in such projects, but it had failed. However, actions were taken to ensure that the conversation on siting would be had soon, with siting variables considered, hopefully by the end of next session. He was not opposed to wind power, just to poor siting.
Mr. Savage added that the PSB and the legislature disagreed strongly. However, right now, a number of people in the legislature had their own agendas. He detailed a number of issues that had arisen in the legislature recently. 
Mr. Hubbard expressed a desire to move forward with the plan as it was now, but was ready to assist the public immediately afterward to address wind power. 

Mrs. Melody McLane, who lived right next to the Georgia project, assured the board that the wind power issue would certainly arise. She noted that sleep deprivation was the major issue there. When they were going through the process for the project, the experts came out with positive results and the homeowners had no fuller information. She felt that such “expert testimony” was a “hired gun.” She strongly recommended that the Planning Commission speak to the homeowners in the Georgia area when investigating this issue.
Mr. Hubbard said that the Planning Commission would discuss this information and determine what next step would be the best plan. He assured the attendees that he heard the concerns, and as soon as more information could be gathered, action would be taken.
Mr. Ricky Doe asked for clarification on whether the informational meeting could be held sooner with the Planning Commission. Mr. Hubbard felt that that could happen soon. Mr. Newton reminded that only 24 hours were needed to warn a special meeting.

Mr. Daniel was concerned that actually going to the Georgia site would be construed as an ex parte discussion. Mr. Jescavage reminded him that the Planning Commission was not an adjudicatory body (they could not make decisions on an application) so that was not a great concern.
Mr. Hubbard summarized that the Planning Commission would put the wind power at the top of their “to do” list, but reiterated that gathering information and amending plans took time. Their biggest concern at the moment was to ensure that the town stayed in compliance with state deadlines.
Ms. Ferguson asked to know the time frame that they might be looking at, and expressed support of keeping Swanton compliant.
Mr. Newton said that the bare minimum was a 60-day turnaround, which was unrealistic, but 90 days was far more realistic. Education could overlap that, but in terms of the required meetings, that was the minimum time required, and that process could not start until after the September 23rd meeting with the JLB.

Mr. Daniel made a motion, seconded by Mr. Daniel, to move the wind power discussion to a priority position within the next 30 to 60 days. Motion carried.
Mr. Lavoie agreed that the Planning Commission would do their best, and noted that sometimes the PSB didn’t listen even on the regional level. He asked for more information on the wind mills and the people brought him up to speed.
Mr. Dustin Lang asked about the meeting on the regional plan on July 29th. Mr. Newton summed up that that was the final meeting for the adoption of the regional plan. He explained that the municipality that seeks to be regionally approved must be in conformance with the regional plan. The Swanton municipal plan is silent on wind power, but he anticipated that it would be considered conforming to the regional plan. 
Mr. Lang thanked the Planning Commission for hearing their concerns, and added information on the site requirements. When he built his house, he had to ask for an easement for an adjoining property owner. There was guidelines and process, but the site requirements for the turbines seemed extremely lenient. There was no help at the federal and state level, so they needed municipal input.

It was suggested that the municipality could seek party status in the project. Mr. Ricky Doe said that the turbines sounded like a constant “jet engine,” and added that the project took everyone by surprise, and the homeowners learned belatedly of it and were trying to address it. Also, the developer proposing the project would not live next door to the wind turbines.

Mr. Jescavage reminded the public that all agendas for upcoming meetings are posted on the website, and that additions to the agenda could be made at the beginning of the meeting. 
The Planning Commission took a five minute recess at 8:14 p.m. The meeting reconvened at 8:30 p.m. 

The Planning Commission agreed that it was important to put an acknowledgment of Ron Case’s service in the town plan. Mr. Jescavage recommended putting something about Mr. Case in the town report. Mr. Daniel made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lavoie, to nominate Mr. Ron Case to be featured in next year’s town report. 

Mr. Jescavage said that the wind farm presentation to the Selectboard had been added as a discussion to the agenda, but there had been no mention of any detailed project going on until the public showed concern. Mr. Hubbard summarized how New York agriculture had changed due to the wind power there.
Mr. Newton recommended that the board send him information about grammatical corrections. Mr. Daniel noted the language that mentioned only the Abenaki after stating “the population of Swanton is diverse,” but there were also French, Irish, and other people. 
The Planning Commission, at the suggestion of Mr. Kilburn, recommended updating the cover with an aerial photo that incorporated both the village and most of the town.
The board and Mr. Newton went through the plan page by page, and discussed some grammatical and typographical errors, inconsistencies, redundancies, or omissions. In consideration of the wind power issue, Mr. Newton referred to statute, which stated: “To encourage the efficient use of energy and development of renewable energy resources.” He and the Planning Commission discussed what was considered “new energy” in terms of the state’s renewable energy goals for 2015.
The Planning Commission also discussed updates to the implementation plan and the inclusion of the Swanton Community Visit report as an appendix to the plan.
The next Planning Commission meeting (also a public hearing) would be on August 12th. Mr. Newton said that the municipal planning grants were coming due soon, and the municipality needed to decide what it wanted to apply for. There was a question of whether Swanton could apply for two grants, since it was two municipalities. Mr. Newton would find out.
The Planning Commission thanked Mr. Newton for his work on Swanton’s behalf.
Mr. Hubbard made a motion, seconded by Mr. Daniel, to approve the Planning Commission minutes of June 30, 2015. Motion carried.
Mr. Lavoie made a motion, seconded by Mr. Hubbard, to adjourn at 9:30 p.m. Motion carried.

Respectfully Submitted,

Yaasha Wheeler, secretary
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Jim Hubbard
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_____________________________________________________
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Andy Larocque
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Swanton Planning Commission
July 8, 2015
Page 1 of 6
Minutes by Yaasha Wheeler


